CCGA Membership Meeting, Tuesday June 28th, 6:30pm at the Chicago Center for Green Technology
About 15 people attended the CCGA coordinating meeting.

In attendance:
Bea Jasper, Get Gardening in Englewood

Pat Jackson, Sherwood Peace Garden & Paradise Garden

Lorraine Kells – (Lakeview); 

Robert Hart, Paradise Garden and VA Garden
Angela Taylor, Garfield Park Community Council

Sam Taylor, Fulton Flower & Vegetable Garden
Ellen Newcomer, CCGA Resources Comm.

Erik Hernandez, CCGA& NeighborSpace
LaVerne Morris, Grandma’s Garden, CCGA Resources Comm.

Mamie Gray, North Lawndale Greening Committee
Julie Samuels, CCGA Membership Comm.
JW Glass, Greenhouse Garden, CCGA Communications Comm.

Handouts:

· meeting agenda;

· signed Fiscal Agency Policy  agreement between CCGA and NeighborSpace dated 11-18-2014.

Meeting started around 6:30pm with a call for introductions by Julie Samuels, who facilitated the meeting.

Julie S. then reviewed the agenda to which there were no proposed changes.
Before the official start of the meeting 3 student interns from the Field Museum Integrative Research Center who are working on the Global Wellness in Urban Chicago project (http://urbanwellness.fieldmuseum.org/) under Professor Alaka Wali presented their involvement in the project in the context of wellness and mental health in community gardens and their need to connect with community gardeners to facilitate their work.
Then, we moved to the main meeting agenda that was distributed to all those present.

Review of 5-15-2016 Coordinating Meeting minutes

· LaVerne M. asked about meeting minutes from last CCGA coordinating meeting  as she had heard about some of the discussions at that meeting, specifically as it related to CCGA annual meeting  expenses;
· JW Glass stated that he had not finished them yet and that they would be circulated soon;

· Angela T. gave a basic overview  of the efforts at the last coordinating meeting to work together to be responsive to NeighborSpace as our fiscal agent and that NeighborSpace staff (Sally H.) did provide a report at the 5/14/2016 coordinating meeting  to help CCGA understand our responsibilities to help maintain accurate reporting for auditing purposes and that under such an agreement all income, whether a donation or revenue has to be recorded;
· JW Glass again stated that there were 2 documents that were handouts at the 5/14/2016 coordinating meeting  from Sally H. at NeighborSpace and that those handouts would be provided when the meeting notes are sent out;

· Bea J. stated that no budget for the 2016 conference was ever established and that she had raised that concern early in the planning for the 2016 conference;

· Angela T. discussed early formal discussions about NeighborSpace acting as the CCGA fiscal agent, which led to further dialog about the fiscal agent agreement with NeighborSpace between  Ellen N., LaVerne M. and Angela T.;
· LaVerne M. provided a document, which was the NeighborSpace Fiscal Agency Policy agreement signed in 2014 by 3 CCGA representatives and general discussion ensued about the fiscal agent agreement and  the terms of said agreement and its utility to CCGA;

· it was agreed to circulate the Fiscal Agency Policy  document and for all to review it;

· LaVerne M. wanted it stated that ‘we don’t  have a fiscal agent’;
· Ellen N. described what the purpose of a fiscal agent is and how the donation process  works under such an arrangement;

· JW Glass stated that NeighborSpace didn’t object to not issuing the tax donation form but rather they have their own internal auditing policies to follow;
Working Group Updates
A.  Communication Committee Report
· JW Glass reported on CCGA email and why it was late and that we would get a July email out in the next few weeks;

· JW reported on site posts and the use of the editor@chicagocommunitygardens.org email address , which is published on the site and the fact that ad-hoc site posts can be made at any time for any event that should be posted to the site;
· JW also reported on the use of Mailman email list serve type  software for managing CCGA working group email lists was available and working fine and just needed to be set-up for the other 3 working groups and that communications was using it just fine, asked for the other groups to send a list of their email contacts to seed each working group list to get started;
· Lorraine K. asked who created the CCGA Facebook page and indicated some content was not related to Chicago community gardens and felt it should be shut-down;
· Erik H. reported that it was being followed by about 950 other Facebook users  and gave a blush overview of the Facebook page, who was maintaining it and stressed the need to have other contributors participate and use it as another social and communications resource;
· a general discussion followed about the nature of the posts, Bea J. asked why shut the Facebok page down, JW asked  how many attendees present had actually viewed the page, LaVerne M. said we should focus on our main site as a priority, a general consensus was reached to find out from Joe Zarrow at NeighborSpace  who was actually authorized to use the Facebook page and Erik H., also indicated he would follow-up with Joe on this;
· a general vote was taken with the majority voting to take the Facebook page down for now until the details noted above could be reviewed;
TO-DO

a.)  get GA (Google Analytics) and hosting vendor site usage reports for next meeting to provide overview of site traffic;

b.)  review CCGA Facebook page and report back to group;
c.)  take steps to implement the mailing lists for each CCGA committee;
B.  Education Committee Report
· Ellen N. reported that Breanne H. is busy right now and that she is the other  most active and  best representative of the committee and that the committee had not met recently;

· JW asked whether Huu Nguyen from the Goethe Elementary School garden in Logan Square was involved as she had expressed interest and JW said he could place some copy on the education committee page to solicit volunteers for the committee;
TO-DO:

a.)  continue to recruit volunteers to this committee;
C.  Resources Committee Report

· Pat J. indicated the 1st perennial distribution of the summer would be on Friday July 22nd at New Horizons garden (401 S. Central Park) and that Elite Growers were providing the plants;

· Pat J. indicated another perennial distribution  was planned for August 2016 as well;

· LaVerne M. asked about funds from the plant distributions and if they were to be turned over to NeighborSpace, per the last meeting she had heard about and the earlier discussion; 

· Angela T. said we were required to only report the funds received per the guidelines presented at the 5/14/2016 meeting by Sally H. of NeighborSpace;

· Pat J. said that it was her understanding that  all fees were to be deposited with NeighborSpace;

· a general discussion ensued about cash plant distribution fee receipts, Bea J. asked if we could change our fiscal agent, Ellen N. said only outside donations and not fees we raise ourselves need to be reported and that NeighborSpace has rules to follow which may limit CCGA  and if so we work to change fiscal agent agreement with NeighborSpace or find another fiscal agent;
D.  Membership Committee Report

· Julie S. stated that we should all be thinking of a meeting venue for the 2017 CCGA annual conference and to all to please consider this question and report back at next coordinating meeting about possible venue ideas;
· Bea J. said we should consider holding the conference in a primarily Latino neighborhood like Little Village or Pilsen;

· Julie S. brought up that we should all be thinking about what it means to be a ‘member’ of CCGA, 

· Ellen N. made a comment that she didn’t approve of this discussion topic;

· JW Glass suggested that the membership group do the early thinking on this;

· Angela T. said that the group overall has lots of momentum and ideas after working together all these years and that the membership group should pursue this and return to the larger group with their ideas;

· Bea J. asked to be placed on the membership committee;

TO-DO;  

a.)  membership group to meet separately and start to define membership goals for the CCGA;
b.)  all are asked to be thinking about possible 2017 conference venues;
E.  Other Announcements

· Angela T. announced that the 2016 Iced Tea Social at Fulton St. Flower & Vegetable Garden was on Saturday July 16th at noon;

· Erik H. reported on the Veggie Bingo series of fundraisers at the Hideout and how CCGA was to benefit and how other community gardens could be supported;
After a short discussion the next CCGA coordinating meeting was planned for Monday August 29th 2016 at 6:30pm at the Center for Green Technology, 445 N. Sacramento Blvd.  
The CCGA coordinating meeting adjourned at around 8:00pm.

Notes submitted by JW Glass.
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